Approved             
SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
November 18, 2015 
Town Offices

The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session on Wednesday, November 18, 2015 at 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. In attendance were Karen Ober, Dave Nickerson, Johnny Van Tassel and  Town Administrator, Charles Smith.           












1. Pledge of Allegiance - Those in attendance recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 



2. Public Comment - None at this time. 



0. Business  
3.1
Petition Warrant Articles - Date for Special Town Meeting - TA Smith stated the date for the Special Town Meeting has been set for Wednesday, December 16, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. to be held at the Sanbornton Central School. TA Smith to coordinate the meeting with the Supervisors of the Checklist, the Moderator, TC/TC Davis, those who are responsible for set-up and advertise. Selectman Ober noted a separate section will need to be established for non-voters. Chair Nickerson made a motion to hold the Special Town Meeting on 12/16/15 at 7:00 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Julie Lonergan stated the school has a play scheduled for the same night. After a brief discussion; Chair Nickerson made a motion to amend the previous motion, to hold the Special Town Meeting on Friday, 12/18/15 at 7:00 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed. Selectman Ober was opposed. Selectman Ober stated her vote represents the people in Town that think this whole thing is totally ridiculous because it is easy to be part of the problem and not the solution.   
3.2 Budget FY 2017 
Warrant Articles - Chief Dexter read the warrant articles for EMS Equipment ($5,000 dollars) and EMS billing ($5,500 dollars), with no amount to come from taxation for both articles. Chief Dexter provided the break out of potential costs & benefits associated with the hiring of 2 full-time Fire Fighters ($135,200 dollars). Chief Dexter explained the proposal is the same as last year, in order to add to the hours of coverage but these funds will come from taxation. Chief Dexter stated the 2 full-time employees will get the Town 12 hours a day of coverage by per-diem staff and allow for one full-time person daily. Chief Dexter explained the FSLA requirements. Chief Dexter stated the person(s) would be paid under those regulations for 42 hours a week of straight time and one hour of on-call, anything over that would be overtime. The person(s) would work two 12-hour shifts and have two days off. The health insurance is calculated as the worst-case scenario. A Fire Fighter can not work over 29 hours or they are considered full-time, so he has had to limit some of the other staff’s hours and others have moved on. Chief Dexter stated the department’s call volume is increasing and he has 4 or 5 people that are regular responders but between the times of 4 p.m. and 7 p.m., we have a hard time. A twenty minute response time for Tower Hill is unacceptable and this would eliminate that. Chief Dexter noted he has continued to educate people regarding this article and will continue to until Town Meeting. Recreation Buildings ($98,000 dollars) - Heather Goodwin explained that the Recreation Commission is looking for the Selectmen’s support, $12K will be taken from a non-lapsing fund and $86K will be raised through taxation. The BOS reviewed the proposed warrant article. Selectman Ober asked if they had a sketch of proposed building. Recreation Coordinator Lonergan apologized for not having one with her but one was presented to the Building Space Needs Committee. TA Smith provided a sketch. Heather Goodwin explained there will be an office, one bathroom, a meeting area, a bay door and the rest is for storage. Heather Goodwin noted that ever since they have been displaced there has been vandalism. TA Smith asked if they intended on installing cameras and Heather Goodwin replied yes. Chair Nickerson asked what the footprint was and Tracy Wood replied 40’ x 28’, the design is very basic. A projector was suggested. TA Smith noted he is working on getting one. The Recreation Commission was asked to provide bids to the BOS. Police Cruiser ($32,000 dollars) - Chief Hankard stated he did not get a cruiser this year and will be replacing one of the old sedans, whichever is in the worst condition. Proceeds from the old cruiser being auctioned will be applied to the price. The price is $32K versus $34K because the department has the equipment and we will be able to transfer it. Police - Building Design ($20,000 dollars) - Chief Hankard stated he has a recommendation from 1997 to move forward with the design from the Building Space Needs Committee and the documents that the Police Department is a priority but nothing has been done. The building is a safety issue for his Officers, other staff and civilians. The estimate for the stand alone design was $15K-$18K and doesn’t include the building being retro-fitted. Color prints of the design cost $2K, so that is how he came up with $20K. TA Smith asked if the structural evaluation will play into this? Chief Hankard replied he was not sure but feels this is important and doesn’t want to see it fall by the wayside again. Selectman Van Tassel noted the design would not take place until after the structural engineering report has been completed. There was a brief discussion about combining all of the Town’s departments into one building.            
Fire Department - 4220 - Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $366,669 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
Personnel Administration - 4155 - Tabled.
Town Clerk/Tax Collector - 4151 - TC/TC Davis explained that she was contacted by DMV via e-mail that there would be a mandatory switch (January 2016) for her office to a motor vehicle printer. The effect of this will be more paper & toner involved at the expense of the town. The BOS agreed to increase the Office Supplies line to $1,900 dollars. Selectman Ober made a motion to approve this section of the budget at $103,175 dollars. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
3.3 DPW Update - The Board reviewed a warrant article for the purchase of a 2014 Sakai 8-ton Vibratory Roller ($90,000 dollars). Prior rental fees in the amount of $15K, which was paid by the Town will be applied to the overall cost and $75K will need to be raised by taxation. DPW Director Bordeau stated he is still working on warranty information. Selectman Ober asked if the NH DRA has reviewed the language yet? TA Smith replied not yet. DPW Director Bordeau stated the Town should have replaced the roller when they got rid of the other one. Chair Nickerson asked if the Town could lease/purchase versus buying the roller out right. TA Smith noted funds from the highway block grant could be used. DPW Director Bordeau replied those funds are used on the roads. The Town will spend $15K a year over five (5) years to rent a machine, so there is no difference. Selectman Ober noted the article need to be re-written. Chair Nickerson asked if DPW Director Bordeau could get pricing for a new roller. Selectman Van Tassel (Tilton’s DPW) informed the Board that he met with Director Bordeau and a Tilton Selectman to discuss a joint RFP for improvements to March Road. Chair Nickerson made a motion to move forward with painting the body of Truck #3 in the amount of $2,295 dollars. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. There was a discussion about fixing the water pipe at the Town Hall. DPW Director Bordeau to address. DPW Director Bordeau informed the Board that he asked Bellmore to clean out the Town’s catch basins but they wouldn’t commit to a schedule and will do as soon as possible.  

3.4 Dawn Longval Re: Tax interest waiver - Ms. Longval stated she never received her July tax bill (interest accrued $238.72) because she is a seasonal resident but has moved back and purchased five other rental properties. She is current with all of those bills and has paid the other one without the interest. She asked the board to waive the interest because the problem was with the post office and not her. TC/TC Davis explained to the Board the post office will return mail to her with a yellow sticker saying “undeliverable” and bills will be resent but she did not receive Ms. Longval’s July bill back in her office. The Board explained the prior lawsuit they were involved in, concerning an interest payment being waived. Chair Nickerson made a motion to deny the request to waive $238.72 dollars in interest for the Longval’s property. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   
3.5
Opening of Sealed Bids for sale of Grove Road property - TA Smith informed the Board that only one sealed bid was received for 8 Grove Road, Tax Map 3, Lot 11. Selectman Ober asked Mrs. Weatherbee if she was an abutter and the answer was... yes. Chair Nickerson made a motion to award the bid in the amount of $61,538 dollars to Martha Weatherbee, for the purchase of 8 Grove Road. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 







1. Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.
      
4.1 Total Security quote - TA Smith provided the Board with a quote for new panic buttons, badges & monitoring fees. Selectman Ober made a motion to move forward with the quote from Total Security in the amount of $1,394 dollars.  Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 
4.2 Sign application for voluntary change of address - The Board signed the change address form for the Thompson’s property located on 1031 New Hampton Road. 
4.3 Timber Sale Contract - HB Logging Inc., Tax Map 25, Lot 18 - The Conservation Commission has approved this contract at $19,047 dollars. 
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2. Review & Approve Minutes  







  5.1 11/04/15 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of November 4, 2015. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of November 4, 2015 without corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


3. Other Business 
6.1 Review Structural Engineer RFP - TA Smith to amend from original dates and advertise for interviews to be conducted on January 27th.   
6.2 Thornton Associates market study on Town employee’s compensation - TA Smith informed the BOS that the Town’s counsel reviewed the contract from Thornton and found there wasn’t a “general terms & conditions” section. TA Smith stated town counsel provided a terms and conditions section for the contract.  He forwarded this onto Thornton to ask them to add the section., Thornton & Associates said it would add an additional $1,900 dollars and decided to decline the contract because of this new provision.  Selectman Ober suggested that MRI be contacted. 








 



 

4. Selectmen’s Reports  
7.1 Update on the work of the Budget Committee – Selectman Ober provided the BOS with an update regarding the last Budget Committee meeting. The BOS unanimously agreed to have the Budget Committee draft their own warrant article separating out the 2% COLA for the Town’s employees. 
7.2 Update on the work of the Economic Development Advisory Committee – Selectman Ober provided the BOS with an update regarding the last EDAC meeting. 
7.3 Non-Public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 7:43 p.m. Selectman Ober seconded the motion. Roll call vote, Ober – aye, Van Tassel – aye and Nickerson –aye. TA Smith, OPW Van Tassel and AS Rollins were also present. The Board reconvened the public session at 7:55 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced that no decisions were made while in non-public and the board voted to seal the minutes. 












5. ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:56 p.m. Selectmen Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.   




6. NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, December 2, 2015 @ 5:00 p.m. at the Town Offices. The Board will meet to sign & authorize payroll only on Tuesday, November 24th, due to Thanksgiving.        











Respectfully submitted,
April Rollins, Administrative Specialist
